
Friends of the Downs and Avon Gorge
Annual General Meeting 

25th November 2015

Minutes 

1. Welcome: The Chairman, Jack Penrose welcomed everybody.
2. Apologies: Apologies were received from Brian Sprosen, Jackie Heaven, Pat Arnold, Angela Haward, Jeff Hurran, Joyce Woolridge, Terry Miller, Jane Biddulph and Paul Wood.  Sam Thompson(UWE)
3. Introduction of the Committee: The Chairman introduced the Committee and noted that three were stepping down due to ill health (Brian Sprosen), and family commitments (Jackie Heaven and John Prichard).  They were thanked for the invaluable work and contributions they had made over many years to the success of FOD+AG and it was hoped that they might be in a position to offer further contributions, if and when their circumstances changed.  
4. Minutes of the last AGM: The Minutes, having being distributed, were agreed as being a true and accurate record and were signed by the Chairman.  Proposed R. Bland seconded R. Westlake.
5. Officers reports:

a. Treasurer’s Report: Roger Garrett
Members were informed that this had been a very active year with several important projects having been undertaken and that they were reflected in the accounts. Despite there being a current account deficit the treasurer hoped to demonstrate that the financial health of the Association was nevertheless robust.

Speaking about the income, the Treasurer drew member’s attention to the fact that subscriptions had risen compared to the previous year but that this still masked 25 members who had not paid.  Donations and Advertising were also up but it was emphasised that the former could not be relied upon as a source of income and that continued efforts needed to be made to ensure the latter. The Merchant Venturer’s Charity and Café Retreat were both thanked for their supportive donations.
Looking at expenditure, it was noted that Newsletter and Postage costs were up but this reflected the fact that a full four editions of the publication had gone through the books this year.  It was pleasing to note that expenditure on displays was zero and that this reflected the purchase of display boards two years ago and that “Other Printing” was down to normal levels after the production last year of the Trifold leaflet.  An increase in expenditure on the Late Summer Social for members (a welcomed tradition that was now firmly on the FOD+AG agenda) was noted, but this could be accounted for by the special circumstances associated with it which included the celebration, and formal opening by the Lord Mayor, of the Victorian Steps and the simultaneous launch of the new Downs app. The Treasurer again thanked Café Retreat for their very generous support of the event through heavily subsidised provision of the refreshments.  The Victorian Steps project were a major fund rising effort  by FOD+AG but only £5k, donated by the Merchant Venturer’s Charity, went through the books as the remaining £10k from Bristol City Highways and £5k from the Downs Committee were sent directly to the budget holder, Andrew Gordon (Heritage Planning and Partnership Officer, BCC).  The Treasurer drew the meeting’s attention to the fact that the commemorative brass plaque, unveiled by the Lord Mayor, had been purchased from FOD+AG funds as their contribution to the Steps project and it was hoped that the membership would regard this as an appropriate use of funds. A grant from two Neighbourhood partnerships viz., Henleaze, Stoke Bishop and Westbury-on-Trym and Bishopston , Cotham and Redland, had been fully spent on a further print run of the very successful tri-fold leaflet that was being used extensively to promote FOD+AG.  An important cost to FOD+AG during the year was the purchase of the app builder fee for the next two years.  This allows the app to be downloaded free by anyone.  It is hoped that, with a clear demonstration of the importance and usefulness of the app, a sponsor will be found so that it can continue to  be offered after the initial two year period.  In the meantime this remains as a wholly FOD+AG funded project, albeit the very substantial initial start-up costs and expertise were funded through Parkhive and Bristol Green Capital (See input from UWE Section 8b below).

The Treasurer went on to explain that, while the current account showed a deficit of £464, if the cost of the app builder fee and the commemorative brass plaque were regarded as capital expenditure then the current balance would be £64.  It could therefore be regarded that FOD+AG had undertaken a heavy year of activity with a balanced budget as the outcome.  It was suggested that if full recovery of membership subscriptions can be achieved and a sustained increase in membership then we might be in a position to consider some improvements to what we offer, for example, a full colour Newsletter.
It was further noted that the balance in the bank was £1930 (after stripping out, as yet, unspent neighbourhood grants) and that this was in line with the policy decided by the committee to keep the balance at no more than £2k; this representing approximately one years-worth of regular income.  The reserve held in the Skipton Building Society was to be regarded as available to seed-corn any further projects if necessary and/or to cover any cost that might be incurred should the association have to be wound up.

Geoff Gollop proposed and John Prichard seconded that the accounts be approved by the members present.  Agreed
b. Appointment of auditor: The current auditor, David Powell, was willing to continue as such for the year 2015/16. After thanking him for his work on our behalf, R. Haward proposed, seconded by M.Collins that he be reappointed.  Agreed
c. Chairman’s Report: Jack Penrose
The Chairman reminded the meeting that the need for a Friends Group had been thought necessary by Bristol City Council in 2008 and that with no historical baggage to contend with the group had now grown, through good team work, to have developed its own policies, constitution and working procedures.  This has culminated so far in FOD+AG being invited to make an annual report to the Downs Committee.  This report outlined who we are and what we stand for, and that through working within our own capacity and, where appropriate, developing links with other organisations, we have arrived at a position whereby we can be proud of a wide range of regular activities inter alia from goat and butterfly monitoring, through dead hedging and deep litter collection to, scrub clearance and star party support.  Major achievements have been possible through the development of good working associations with various members and groups within Bristol City Council and the University of the West of England (see below for reports on the Victorian Steps and app projects).
The Chairman went on however, to say that there are still a number of concerns that FOD+AG has with regard to way the Downs and Gorge are used – sometimes abused - and its management.  He then returned to his opening question “Is there a need for a friend’s user group?”  emphasising the word “need” as opposed to “demand”.  Budget cuts might demand the provision of high quality inputs for free so what would the area look like without them?
The Chairman reflected on some of the major needs to be considered such as user inputs to inform the governance of the area.  He also highlighted the need to address gender issues and representation of such concerns as anti-social behaviour and control.  Criteria for the use of the Downs, other than simple income generation, a full consideration of how the quality of the built environment in the area might be improved – given it is a site of European importance - were also issues he felt needed to be addressed.  The Chairman also indicated the need for a reduction in beaurocracy and for simple techniques to be used to try out ideas before any permanent changes were made, what he called “sandbag planning”.
The Chairman then turned to the needs of FOD+AG and highlighted the importance of obtaining good information that would support any actions we might take or endorse, saying that either something was done to the highest quality or it was better not done at all.

Finally, the membership was reminded that the Committee was losing three highly valued members, but welcomed the fact that two new members had volunteered to join. The Chair ended by emphasising that FOD+AD’s success was only as good as the input of its members and those who helped to organise activities and projects and that it was necessary that as many members as possible became actively involved and their participation need not necessarily mean that they had to sit on the Committee.
6. Election of the Committee: Those of the current Committee or who had been co-opted during the year (Stephanie Wooster) and who were willing to stand again, plus two new nominations (Kay Snowden and Terry Hannan) were duly elected to serve for the next year.
7. Break for refreshments: There followed a short break during which refreshments were served.  Thanks are extended to Bertha Garrett for her efforts in this area.
8. A celebration of success and collaboration: Roger Garrett introduced a series of short, informative, talks by saying that the year had been characterised by the successful completion of a number of projects that had been enable through various collaborations. 
a. Goats: a natural Collaboration: monitoring change on plants and butterflies. Richard Bland outlined a base-line survey of plants found in the gully prior to the introduction of the goats in May 2010.  This indicated that the tree layer had 20 species dominated by Ash and Yew with Black Pines, Whitebeams and Hazel with a little Hawthorn, Holly and Common Oaks.  The dominant shrub layer contained 11 species dominated by Bramble, Privet, Ash saplings and Buddleia.  The climber layer was composed of mainly Ivy, Dog Rose and Old Man’s Beard, while the field layer was made up of 21 species.  Over the years the main impact of the goats has been the eating down of the emergent scrub creating a clear browse layer and secondly the eating of bark particularly of the Yew (many of which are now dying) and the Ash, Whitebeam and Holly. A survey in 2015 showed that the dominant shrub layer is now greatly reduced and that there is a huge increase in the number of herb species now observable (45 not seen but may have been present in 2010). Some of them (19) common species while others (25 species) are grassland specialists, some of which are rare.  Richard also outlined plans to introduce more plant species on a small meadow at the top of the goat enclosure.  He concluded by warning that the scarcity of browse material may necessitate the provision of fodder for the goats in the coming winter.
Martin Collins followed up with an explanation of how the butterflies have been monitored since 2009 over two transects on the Downs and in the Gorge, with the information being fed into a National Data Bank (UKBMS).  He described where the transects are on the Downs and Gorge and how they conform to the requirements of the UKBMS, noting that of the UK’s 59 native species 35 are found on the Downs and Gorge, a remarkable tally for an area so close to a major city centre. He then concentrated on the possible impact the presence of the goats in the gully might be having on the butterfly populations using the first, limited, survey of 2010 as a baseline before the goats were introduced during the next year.  With the changes to vegetation, as described by Richard earlier, the terrain is now much more like meadow or insipient meadow and this is reflected in the changes to butterfly populations.  For example, Skippers have increased by 4%, and blues slightly down. Vanessids’ distribution patterns have change in line with changes in the vegetation and sightings of the silver-washed fritillary have increased by over 5%. Similarly the Browns, all predominantly meadow species have increased as a proportion of the butterfly community in the gully.  It will be interesting as the impact of the goats progresses to see how the butterfly communities continue to change in response.  Martin thanked all the teams who carry out the recording every week from April 1st to September 29th.
b. The Victorian Steps and the app: two successful collaborations:
Robert Westlake provided a detailed insight into the various stages of investigation and collaboration required in undertaking what, at first, might seem to be a relatively small and simple undertaking, viz. the restoration of the derelict set of steps that have come to be known as the Victorian Steps.  Emerging as a priority project for FOD+AG from a previous discussion evening of members, and taking advantage of Bristol’s success as European Green Capital, the idea was presented to, and accepted by, the Downs Committee.  Robert outlined the various hurdles to be overcome, including detailed negotiations with those responsible for a site of National Importance (SSSI) through which the steps pass, Bristol City Council, Natural England and the Downs Committee.  Detailed discussions were held with conservation and heritage teams, even archaeologists and archivists were consulted.  Fund raising was then an issue to be faced and after representation to various bodies the full £20k was raised from public rights of way donating half the funding and the remainder coming equally from Downs Committee and the Merchant Venturers Charity.  Given the constraints on public money, this was no mean feat and FOD+AG are indebted to these bodies. Having identified a skilled contractor, the work was undertaken in a manner wholly sensitive to the important habitat.  Finally Robert noted three benefits to be taken from the project.  First, the very tangible physical benefit of a path that opens up access through an important area.  Second, the demonstration of the fact that small groups such as FOD+AG can, with collaboration, achieve things beyond their individual capacity. Third, it has provided FOD+AG with an increased profile and reputation as a group and one that has a growing influence on those charged with the stewardship of the Downs and Gorge.
David Smith and Marton Gosztonyi  from the University of the West of England described how their collaboration with FOD+AG has resulted in the production of a phone app that provides visitors to the Downs with detailed information as to the various (50) sites of interest.  David provided back ground information to Parkhive and how this had been funded through European Green Capital and how it was helping Bristol City Council with a city-wide app for all the green spaces and how, after an initial approach from FOD+AG, it had collaborated with us to provide a model  that might be applied to other groups. Marton then went through the technical processes that are required in the gathering of detailed information from the expertise held by FOD+AG members and Mandy Leivers through the technical complexities for getting this onto a platform that can be recognised and accessed by a smart phone.
9. Moving Forwards: 
Roger Garrett brought the proceedings to an end by again stressing the need for collaboration.  This collaboration needed to be internal and external and he outlined a number of areas in the management and development of FOD+AG where members could very usefully contribute.  He also mentioned three other areas where FODA+AG might collaborate on a wider basis.  Taking part in the developing BCC strategy of “Move and Place” where we had already been invited to provide some initial input; the possibility of the creation of a wider user forum; and finally he suggested that FOD+AG might contemplate taking on responsibility for part of the 10 year scrub clearance and management plan.  This last suggestion was immediately picked up by the meeting and it was resolved that this should become a major undertaking over the next year and that discussions should be initiated with Ben Skuse – who being present agreed so to do.
10. The Meeting closed at 9.15pm
Attendance 42 
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